Improving a Peer Tutor Training Program at an Urban College

Ashley Rankin

# A Thesis

In the Department of Education

Presented in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements

For the Degree of Master of Arts (Educational Technology) at

Concordia University

Montreal, Quebec, Canada

December 2020

© Ashley Rankin, 2020

# **CONCORDIA UNIVERSITY**

# **School of Graduate Studies**

This is to certify that the thesis prepared

By: Ashley Rankin

Entitled: Improving a Peer Tutor Training Program at an Urban College

And submitted in partial fulfilment of the requirements for the degree of

# Master of Arts (Educational Technology)

complies with the regulations of the University and meets the accepted standards with respect to originality and quality.

Signed by the final Examining Committee:

		Chair		
	Dr. Jiya	Dr. Jiyae Bong		
			Examiner	
	Dr. Els	a Lo		
			Examiner	
	Dr. Miı	randa D'Amico		
			Supervisor	
	Dr. Ste	ven Shaw		
Approved by				
		Dr. Sara Kennedy	Chair of the Department	
		Dr. Pascale Sicotte	Dean of Faculty	

Date

#### Abstract

Improving a Peer Tutor Training Program at an Urban College

# Ashley Rankin

This thesis equivalent is a theoretical performance improvement project of a peer tutoring program. It focuses on the literature on peer tutor training programs in higher education and provides recommendations for design solutions and evaluation tools based on best practices. The lack of studies on proper training and evaluation within the field of tutoring also lead to a general search on best practices in instructional design that could then be applied within the context of peer tutoring. This would corroborate the decisions of the tutoring programs reviewed in the literature and fill in the gaps, when necessary.

This thesis equivalent originally began with the intention of doing a thorough needs assessment of a peer tutoring program at an urban college and proposing performance improvement interventions and subsequent evaluation tools. Data collection from surveys, focus groups, and observation would have provided valuable information from tutors, tutees, and other stakeholders that would have guided improvements to the program. Issues gaining research ethics approval from the college combined with the Covid-19 pandemic made it apparent that data collection would not be possible within a reasonable timeframe. The proposed data collection tools for a needs assessment were created and included to be used when pursuing data collection becomes feasible again. This study has relied on primary sources to fill in the gaps on what I may have gleaned from the data had I been able to collect.

An analysis based on the literature identified a few major issues with the peer tutoring program. First, there is no current evaluation in place to determine if the training provided to

iii

tutors is effective. Second, learning objectives were never discussed or made explicit before the creation of the current training program.

I proposed modifications to the current peer tutoring program based on observations and my findings in the literature. Interventions included making it a recognized tutor certification program, adding training content to include metacognitive skills, self-regulation, and scaffolding. Modifications to the training delivery included more emphasis on situated learning with role-play exercises and observation. Evaluation tools were created to assess the modified peer tutoring program.

# **Table of Contents**

LIST OF TABLES	vii
INTRODUCTION	. 1
OVERVIEW	2
CONTEXT	. 3
DESCRIPTION OF THE COLLEGE'S PEER TUTORING PROGRAM	3
DESCRIPTION OF THE PROBLEM	9
LITERATURE REVIEW	.9
TUTOR PROGRAM DESIGN	10
TUTOR TRAINING DESIGN	16
EVALUATION	20
SUMMARY OF THE LITERATURE	24
NEEDS ANALYSIS	25
METHODOLOGY	27
ORIGINAL STUDY DESIGN	27
NEW STUDY DESIGN	29
EVALUATION OF TRAINING PROGRAM	30
GAP ANALYSIS AND RECOMMENDATIONS	34
PEER TUTORING PROGRAM STRUCTURE	34

PEER TUTORING SKILLS	
TUTOR TRAINING	40
LEARNING TO PEER TUTOR HANDBOOK	44
OBSERVATION	
SELF-REFLECTION	
CONCLUSION	47
LIMITATIONS AND CHALLENGES	
FUTURE DIRECTIONS	49
REFERENCES	
APPENDIX A	60
APPENDIX B	61
APPENDIX C	64
APPENDIX D	68
APPENDIX E	
APPENDIX F	

# List of Tables

<b>Table 1.</b> Summary of Study Skills Identified in the Literature on Tutor Training	15
<b>Table 2.</b> Summary of Learning Objectives and Associated Measurement Tools Based onKirkpatrick's Four-Level Model of Training Evaluation	32

#### Introduction

When students transition from high school to college there is often a period of adjustment when students struggle with the workload. Among college students studying science about 20% drop out during their first year of study while another 15% drop out during their second. (Gouvernement Du Québec Ministère De l'Éducation, Du Loisir Et Du Sport, 2009). There have been recent increases in the success rate of college students, but in 2009 only 41% of students in pre-university programs obtained their diploma within the allotted time frame. (Gouvernement Du Québec Ministère De l'Éducation, Du Loisir Et Du Sport, 2009). Many college students are more likely to experience failure without additional support (Salinitri, 2005). At the college in which I work, peer tutoring is one of the selected means of support for at-risk students. Peer tutoring at my college's tutoring centre is based on a one-to-one model.

Tutoring in a one-on-one capacity has many benefits. Students receive more time for individualized learning, the pace and style of learning can be modified to suit each individual tutee (Berman, 2015). Students feel more comfortable and open when interacting with a peer and the informality of peer tutoring allows tutees to ask questions without fear or hesitation (Wadoodi & Crosby, 2002). Peers also share a similar style of communication, allowing for greater understanding. This direct interaction between students promotes active learning (Wadoodi & Crosby, 2002). Numerous studies have linked peer tutoring to improved academic achievement (Campbell & Campbell, 1997; Munley, Garvey, & McConnell, 2010; Rheinheimer, Grace-Odeleye, Francois, & Kusorgbor, 2010; Coladarci, Willett, & Allen 2013; García, Morales, & Rivera, 2014), improved final course grades (Colver & Fry, 2016), and improved grade point average (Cooper, 2010; Walvoord & Pleitz, 2016). University students that attended workshops led by senior student tutors to prepare for exams also gained confidence (Eaton,

1

2015). Research has also shown that peer tutoring can have significant benefits for the tutor (Roscoe & Chi, 2007).

Though many different formats of peer tutoring present in the literature seem to yield positive results, some researchers suggest that lack of tutor training may limit the impact on success (Bailey, 2010, Stenhoff; Lignugaris/Kraft, 2007). The positive effects of tutoring depend on the "training of tutors, the reasons for selecting the tutors and the quality of the program (Hattie, 2006, p. 101, as cited in Calma & Eggins, 2012, p. 215). Peer tutors are inexperienced and often the same age and in the same classes as their tutees, therefore it seems prudent that tutors be given support to transition to this new role. Research has found that tutor behaviours have been changed by training (de Smet, van Keer, de Wever & Valcke, 2010) but this training isn't always effective (Dufrene, Noell, Gilbertson, & Duhan, 2005). This means that the implementation of tutor training within a program may not be sufficient to improve a tutor's behaviour on the job. This inconsistency suggests a need to properly evaluate training programs. My college's tutoring centre has no evaluation in place to assess the program or the performance of tutors after completing training.

# Overview

This thesis equivalent is a theoretical performance improvement project of a peer tutoring program. My new job as a learning specialist at a college provided me with an opportunity to take a closer look at how a peer tutoring program could better serve students. While I am not specifically involved in the training and evaluation of the program I do help with recruitment and spreading awareness of these services and it was apparent that there was room for improvement within our tutoring program. This thesis equivalent originally began with the intention of doing a thorough needs assessment of tutoring centre's Peer Tutoring Program at the urban college

where I work and proposing performance improvement interventions and subsequent evaluation tools. Data collection from surveys, focus groups, and observation would have provided valuable information from tutors and tutees that would have further guided improvements to the program. Ethics approval was granted by Concordia's Research Ethics Board but after numerous attempts and issues gaining research ethics approval from the college, the Covid-19 pandemic hit and it became apparent that data collection would not be possible within a feasible timeframe. This thesis equivalent became a theoretical performance improvement project and will provide a blueprint for a needs analysis when that becomes feasible. It will focus on the research on peer tutor training programs in higher education and provide recommendations based on my own observations and the findings in the literature.

# Context

#### **College's Tutoring Centre**

In 2017, The English and the math and science tutoring services were combined and transformed into what is now the College's Tutoring Centre. The Tutoring Centre aims to promote student success across all programs at the college. The Tutoring Centre mainly offers peer tutoring and mentoring, as well as teacher help with writing and communication and the English Exit Exam. It also provides a collaborative study space for all students. Tutors were paid before the tutoring services for English, math and science were combined, but the programs were growing too big for the budget and were switched to a volunteer model when they were joined to create The Tutoring Centre.

#### **Description of the College's Peer Tutoring Program**

The Tutoring Centre's Peer Tutoring Program supports all students at the college with English peer tutoring and also supports students in science and technology programs with their math and science courses. It involves both private one-on-one tutoring as well as drop-in tutoring. Access to tutoring is free for the tutees and the tutors are volunteers. For private tutoring, students may request a tutor that will meet with them weekly for a total of ten hours throughout a semester. The average number of private tutor pairings is 115 per semester for both math/sciences and English combined. About 75% of the pairings every semester are for math and science subjects. By mid-semester the private tutoring is at capacity and we are unable to accept any new requests for a private peer tutor. For drop-in tutoring, students may sit with on-duty tutors any time during The Tutoring Centre's operating hours on an as-need basis. Tutors are available on Mondays through Thursdays from 10 am to 4 pm and Fridays from 10 am to 1 pm. Students may ask for help with general concepts or seek assistance with specific questions pertaining to assignments. In order to meet the increased demands during peak periods, the tutoring time is restricted to a maximum of twenty minutes per student. All drop-in tutoring takes place in The Tutoring Centre, whereas private tutoring often takes place in the centre but may happen elsewhere on campus if the tutor-tutee pair so decides.

The centre's Peer Tutoring Program is funded through Student Success grants every year. The purpose of this funding category, offered through the college's Pedagogical Support and Innovation office, is to support student success initiatives that take place outside of the classroom. This past year, the centre's Peer Tutoring Program was granted \$30,000.

# The Tutoring Centre's Peer Tutor Training

**Framework of the Peer Tutor Training.** In the fall of 2016, a learning specialist in The Tutoring Centre created the peer tutor-training program. This training program was partially

based on the paper Cross Disciplinary Peer Tutoring Instructional Strategies: The Impact of Experience (2015). In this paper, Berman (2015) first highlights Dewey's (1938) educational philosophies. Dewy (1938) discusses the importance that the learner actively drives learning and also places an emphasis on social aspects of learning. Based on this theory tutors should act as facilitators to guide tutees to create their own knowledge. Next, Berman (2015) looks at Slavin's (1994) research and conceptual framework that suggest that the journey is more important than the destination. In other words, the process of solving the problem is more valuable to learning than being given the answer. Tutees need to be given the time and space for independent discovery. Finally, Berman (2015) underlined the importance many scholars in the field of cognition in learning place on transfer (Anderson & Krathwohl, 2001; Branford et. al. 2000; Donald, 2002). Learning does not simply entail retention and recall, a learner must be able to apply what they have learned in new situations. In the environment of tutoring, the tutor's role would be to help the tutee become aware of their learning and teach them how to monitor their instructional strategies and readiness to perform in different contexts (Berman, 2015). According to Berman (2015), this framework suggests that making mistakes and struggling to find the answers is what helps learners improve. Training was subsequently based on the following: (a) collaborative learning theory; (b) knowledge creation; and transfer; (c) autonomy-fostering and deep learning; (d) pedagogical content knowledge and (e) self-regulation (Berman, 2015, p. 34-42). These frameworks and theories guided the professional in his creation of the centre's tutor training, described below.

#### The Tutoring Centre's Tutor Training Curriculum.

General Training for all tutors (occurs before tutoring begins – four hours).

*Tutoring Pedagogy & Autonomy Fostering Tutoring (1 hour).* In this session, tutors are introduced to their pedagogical role as peer tutors in relation to the pedagogical role of teachers; the differences between 'telling' and 'facilitating learning' are highlighted and specific strategies to foster tutee autonomy are given; topics such as mindset, boundaries, and differences between deep and surface learning are covered. A group discussion follows.

*Tutoring Logistics (1 hour).* During this training, navigating the tutor portal (information management system for peer tutoring) is covered, including how to create or change their schedule online, how and when to respond to private tutee requests, and how to enter tutor hours and reports. The Tutoring Centre's space is described, including where to tutor during drop-in hours and how to use the centre's space.

*Tutoring Students with Special Needs (1 hour).* This session provides an overview of the office for students with disabilities. Topics covered include dyslexia, ADHD and ASD. Strategies to help students with language, attention, concentration, and organization difficulties are offered.

*Information Literacy (1 hour)*. This training introduces students to the college's catalog to search for library materials (books, DVDs and CDs) and to the different databases to look for articles. Several strategies such as narrowing down topics, using proper keywords and evaluating search results are shown.

#### Content Specific Training (occurs before tutoring begins – 1.5 hours).

Academic Writing: Essay Structure & Organization. In this session, best practices for providing writing assistance are reviewed. Tips on how to help tutees structure and organize an

essay, how to create a thesis statement and construct a body paragraph are covered. A simulation activity, whereby tutors practice tutoring their peers, is followed by a wrap-up discussion.

*Avoiding Plagiarism: MLA/APA referencing*. Plagiarism is defined and the differences between summarizing, quoting and paraphrasing are described. The methods of referencing using both MLA an APA are outlined. Various examples of correct referencing are given.

*Commons Math/Science Pitfalls*. This training starts with some general guidelines, like getting the tutee to do as much talking and writing as possible. Then, strategies to help build tutee confidence are offered, such as having them complete easier problems before attempting harder ones. Next, specific courses and topics in math and science that tutors should expect tutees to come in with are covered. Strategies for tutors to use to assist tutees are presented. These include having tutees create sketches, label axes, and not rush through concepts to get to the problem solving.

# **On-going Semester Training (4 hours).**

*Panel Discussion of Experienced Tutors (lead by alumni peer tutors).* In this session, alumni peer tutors discuss tutoring guidelines, tutoring dos and don'ts, study skills and time management. The new tutors are encouraged to ask questions and share their experiences thus far.

*Cultural Diversity & Tutoring (lead by English teacher)*. This is an overview of diversity, ethics, discrimination, power, providing a safe space, active citizenship, intersectionality and the College Code of Conduct. After the presentation, an activity is conducted where tutors must put the concept into practice.

*College Referral Services (lead by Student Services Manager).* Student services are outlined, including Counselling, services for Students with disabilities, financial aid, Student Advocacy and Student Life. Communication Skills, offering emotional support, referral skills and stress management are covered. After the presentation and discussion, an activity using a self-care wheel is conducted where important concepts are put into practice.

*Question and Answer Session # 1*. The roles and responsibilities of peer tutors in relation to teachers is outlined; peer tutors must complete a worksheet where they provide a definition of peer tutoring now that they have some experience in the field. In addition, peer tutors must describe the goals of peer tutoring. Finally, tutors are given time to ask questions and share concerns and strategies regarding the peer tutoring program.

*Question and Answer Session # 2.* Here, peer tutors are required to describe ways they try to facilitate a deep approach to learning and explain their understanding of a student's mindset and how to give appropriate praise and feedback. Tutors are asked to reflect upon their strengths and weaknesses as peer tutors and to reflect upon their developing communication skills. Finally, tutors are given time to ask questions and share ideas to improve tutoring as well as the tutoring space.

## **Tutor Portal**

This is an online Information Management System for peer tutoring. Tutors must enter their schedule, indicating times when they are available for private tutoring. They will be paired with a tutee for private tutoring based on matching availabilities. Students are required to enter their hours after every tutoring session and fill out a survey regarding the tutee and the session. An example of the current survey can be found in appendix A.

#### **Description of the Problem**

In my new position as a learning specialist in the college, it has become apparent that despite evidence-based training, there is a need for improvement within the peer-tutoring program. There is always a shortage of math and science tutors and commitment to a volunteer program is an issue. Drop-in tutoring is not being used effectively and there were complaints regarding one of the science tutors. A colleague is the professional newly responsible for tutor training. From a discussion with them I learned that learning objectives were never considered and some of the training sessions therefore seem unnecessary. My biggest concern with the program is that there is no current evaluation in place to determine if the training provided to tutors is effective. How do we evaluate a training program to ensure tutors are learning and that there is transfer of these learned skills? Are tutors being trained the right skills in order to be successful tutors? What is the best blue-print for a needs assessment for a tutoring program? How can we improve our current tutor training to ensure learning and on-the-job application?

#### Literature Review

A literature review was carried out that focused on tutor training and the evaluations of tutor programs in colleges and universities. Special attention was paid to the learning theories that guide these tutor-training program designs. Literature on instructional design was also included in an effort to provide more general best practices in training and performance improvement and better structure to the tutor program.

A search of education databases (ERIC, education source, PsycINFO) first focused on tutor training and evaluation in higher education. The first step was to apply the main search terms of "tutor" and "training". However, to find the most relevant material, the major search terms such as "evaluation", "assessment" "higher education", "peer tutoring" and "peer assisted learning", were applied to search within the results in various combinations. An initial search of the literature found less than ten real evaluation studies within peer tutoring or a tutoring program in higher education. After a preliminary reading of the articles found, a more thorough search looked at specific learning theories and training design as they apply to tutoring and tutor training. The lack of studies on proper training and evaluation within the field of tutoring also lead to a general search on best practices in instructional design that could then be applied within the context of peer tutoring. These best practices in instructional design would provide a map, structuring the findings within the field of peer tutor training and evaluation. This would corroborate the decisions of the tutoring programs reviewed in the literature and can fill in the gaps, when necessary.

#### **Tutor Program Design**

Many of the tutoring programs reviewed followed a similar pattern of tutor training and subsequent evaluation. In the process of designing a new training program it is important to begin with a needs assessment (Carliner, 2003, Buitrago, 2013). This step should be followed by the creation of observable, measurable objectives (Carliner, 2003) that fit within Kirkpatrick's four-level model: reaction, learning, behaviour, and finally results (Praslova, 2010, Kirkpatrick, 1996). Training evaluation should be designed to assess whether the learning objectives have been achieved. Evaluations can also assess tutors' reaction to, and satisfaction with, the training. Results can also measure the impact of a tutoring program by collecting data from students who use the program. The main skills that are important in successful peer tutoring will be identified in the needs assessment. Contents for the training programs are based on these theoretical frameworks and resulting learning objectives, when stated.

#### **Needs** Assessment

When modifying a training program, one should begin with a needs assessment (Carliner, 2003, Buitrago, 2013). Rodriguez Buitrago (2013) presented a needs analysis strategy to determine the training requirements of new online English tutors. A needs analysis "is an ongoing process of gathering data to determine what training needs exist in order to inform program development" (Brown, 2002, as cited in Rodriguez Buitrago, 2013, p.141). A needs analysis will identify the desired performance of your learners, who they are, and the tasks they need to master (Carliner, 2003). Every training program should begin with a needs analysis to demonstrate that a training program is a response to a genuine need (Carliner, 2003).

Participants in Rodriguez Buitrago's 2013 study were teachers or coordinators in University language programs in Columbia who were responsible for training English tutors in their institutions. Data for the needs assessment was collected with a questionnaire because of its practicality. The questionnaire was available via Survey Monkey (<u>www.surveymonkey.com</u>) and was anonymous. The questionnaire gathered data about background information, pedagogical activities, attitudes towards tutoring, and what they thought they needed to learn. The author notes other possible methods for needs analyses such as "self-assessment, observation and monitoring, surveys, structured interviews, learner diaries, and case studies" (Jordan 1997, as cited in Rodriguez Buitrago, 2013, p.142). Though more time-consuming, the author should have included more than one kind of data to help with triangulation. Assessments can involve the trainees in the planning of subsequent training and encourage their future participation (DeSilets, 2007). When data collection is impossible in a needs analysis, a review of evidence-based tutor skills can be of value in deciding the best learning objectives to include in a tutor-training program. **Tutoring Skills.** A review of tutoring programs included in the literature highlighted evidence-based tutor skills that can lead to successful tutoring sessions. These are explained below.

Scaffolding. Scaffolding is a term that was coined by Jerome Bruner in 1960 (Valkenburg, 2010) to represent support strategies that are used to guide a student to build knowledge when tasks are too difficult. Scaffolding helps learners with complex problems or assignments that would otherwise be past their present abilities (Hmelo-Silver et al., 2007). An experimental study on tutoring English reading skills found that a group of tutees exposed to scaffolding performed significantly better than a control group post-test (Haider & Yasmin, 2015). Mühlfelder et al. (2015) focused their tutoring on problem-based learning (PBL). PBL is an instructional strategy rooted in the philosophies of Dewey (1938), with the focus on intentional problem solving and experiential learning (Hmelo-Silver, 2004). Scaffolding is an essential part of PBL (Hmelo-Silver, Duncan, & Chinn, 2007) that takes into consideration Vygotsky's (1978) zones of proximal development. Smet et al.'s (2010) results also highlighted the importance of scaffolding in their tutor training. In one condition, labelled the model/coach condition, training focused on how a tutor should move from modelling to coaching as the tutee becomes more comfortable with the material. Scaffolding can also help students develop their metacognitive skills (Mühlfelder et al., 2015).

Scaffolding within tutoring research has been further divided into cognitive and motivational scaffolding. In cognitive scaffolding tutors can "scaffold" tutoring sessions by asking questions, reading aloud, demonstrating, giving hints, and giving feedback to help guide self-learning (Mackiewicz & Thompson, 2014). Motivational scaffolding is tutor feedback that encourages tutees to engage with the material (Mackiewicz & Thompson, 2013). This feedback includes: "showing concern, praise, reinforcing student ownership and control,

sympathy/empathy, and humor" (Mackiewicz & Thompson, 2014, p. 64). By using motivational scaffolding a tutor builds rapport with a tutee and enhances a tutee's motivation. This fits in with the research on the importance of rapport in tutoring success (Lee, 2015).

Tutor-tutee Rapport. Studies have also looked at the importance of tutor-tutee rapport in successful tutoring sessions (Lee, 2015; Mackiwicz & Thompson, 2013; Marx, Wolf, & Howard, 2016). Lee (2015) suggests including tutor strategies such as using affective language to express empathy and share experiences in tutor training. This affective language includes small talk, praise, encouragement, and empathy. This building of rapport would subsequently improve learning through an increase in intrinsic motivation. In their discussion of motivational scaffolding, Mackiwicz and Thompson (2013) also hold that solidarity and rapport through positive politeness can build a student's confidence, self-regulation, as well as motivation. Positive politeness can be expressed through praise, jokes, or optimism. Marx, Wolf, and Howard (2016) studied the tutor-tutee relationship and examined subsequent tutee performance. They found that the dynamics of the tutor-tutee relationship influenced students' self-reliance and, ultimately, course performance. One study found that, in the process of building rapport, it is often wise to use a more directive didactic style in the beginning (Appleby-Ostroff, 2017). A tutee may expect some level of instruction and having a tutor meet these expectations forms the basis of a trusting relationship. The majority of tutors that Johnson (2014) interviewed agreed that building tutor-tutee rapport was very important to their tutoring sessions. A common method they used to build rapport was asking questions about the tutee. When students learn in a welcoming environment they are more likely to develop authentic voices, share their perspective, and take risks (Johnson, 2014).

*Metacognitive Skills and Self-regulated Learning.* Metacognition is loosely defined as a learner's knowledge of their own thinking processes (Ellis, Danton, & Bond, 2014). Mühlfelder et al. (2015) defined metacognitive skills as "the ability to observe and reflect [on] the effectiveness of the learning process [and] the learning strategies applied" (p. 38). Some of their examples include organizing learning by helping students create an outline for a paper and promoting self-instruction by helping learners verbalize the calculation steps when solving a math problem (Mühlfelder et al., 2015). Metacognitive skills and self-regulation positively contribute to a student's academic performance (Meijer et al., 2006; Zimmerman and Schunk, 2011; as cited in De Backer, Van Keer & Moerkerke, 2015). This is especially true in higher education where self-management and independent learning become crucial for academic success.

Tutees have been found to improve their metacognitive regulation by observing their tutors model these regulative behaviours (De Backer, Van Keer, Moerkerke & Valcke, 2016). Metacognition in tutoring would involve the tutor sharing their thoughts and then waiting for a reaction from the tutee. The tutor would then evaluate the tutee's thinking. These reflective discussions would help with problem solving and correcting mistakes (Johnson, 2014). Smet et al.'s (2010) tutors also received training in how to develop a tutee's critical thinking and reflection skills. Tutors can be taught to formulate higher-level questions, longer-answer questions, and deeper reasoning questions (Johnson, 2014). Tutors can also encourage self-reflective skills by asking tutees to retell, summarize, or rephrase the material (Johnson, 2014).

*Active Listening.* Researchers agree that active listening is an essential skill for responsive tutoring (Babcock et al., 2012; Mackiewicz & Thompson, 2015, Talarr, 1995). Talarr (1995) used active listening as a framework to introduce tutors to student-centered learning. One

important theme that came up in Johnson's (2014) qualitative research was knowing when to speak and when to listen while conducting a peer tutor session. The majority agreed that the tutee should be doing most of the talking. The consensus of peer tutors interviewed was that the more you listen, the more you can learn about the student and whether or not they understand a concept. For example, one tutor encouraged a tutee to talk by asking questions or providing an open-ended sentence for them to complete.

*General Study Skills.* Johnson (2014) arranged focus groups of tutors at eight different universities. The main concern of tutors was that tutees were starting tutoring without basic study skills and organizational skills. Tutors should be able to share specific study strategies for succeeding academically. Suggestions include: reading actively, summarizing notes, highlighting, and practicing problems. Tutors can share study guides they have made for their classes. Experienced tutors also recommend having tutees teach the material to someone else, because "if you can teach it, you know it" (Johnson, p.83).

# Table 1

Necessary Skills	Literature Support	
Scaffolding	Mackiewicz & Thompson (2013, 2014)	
	Mühlfelder et al. (2015)	
	Smet et. al (2010)	
Metacognition	De Backer et al. (2015, 2016)	
Self-Regulation	Mackiewicz & Thompson (2013, 2014)	
	Mühlfelder et al. (2015)	
Active Listening	Babcock et al. (2012)	
	Mackiewicz & Thompson (2015)	
	Talarr (1995)	
Tutor-Tutee Rapport	Appleby-Ostroff (2017)	
	Johnson (2014)	
	Lee (2015)	
	Mackiwicz & Thompson (2013)	

Summary of Study Skills Identified in the Literature on Tutor Training

Marx, Wolf, & Howard (2016)

# Learning Objectives

Once the needs of the program have been identified, one should identify the goals or objectives (Carliner, 2003). The creation of observable, measurable objectives (Carliner, 2003) should fit within Kirkpatrick's four-level model: reaction, learning, behaviour, and finally results (Praslova, 2010, Kirkpatrick, 1996). Only one study encountered included explicit learning objectives in their tutoring program (Mühlfelder, Konermann, & Borchard, 2015). They developed a training program by creating training objectives and then content to match. Some examples of their training objectives include: "understand and practice basic facilitator skills" and "practice effective tutor interventions" (Mühlfelder et al., 2015, p. 42). It is important to note that most of the objectives used in this study were not observable, nor measurable. According to Carliner (2003) learning objectives should "identify an observable, measurable behaviour", state the "conditions under which the task should be performed", and note the "level of acceptable performance" (p. 69). Learning objectives should also be created for different levels: reaction, learning, application, and impact (Phillips & Phillips, 2010). A tutor training program should identify which behaviours a tutor should accomplish after training and design evaluation to measure these behaviours.

#### **Tutor Training Programs**

Smet et al.'s (2010) study compared a control training condition that provided general information about their role and the use of tutoring skills with two more detailed experimental conditions. One condition, labelled the multidimensional support condition, involved training

tutors to use a variety of support activities that would foster "(1) access and motivation, (2) socialisation, (3) information-exchange, (4) knowledge construction, and (5) personal development (Smet et al., 2010, p.1171). They also received training in how to develop a tutee's critical thinking and reflection skills. In the second condition, labelled the model/coach condition, training focused on how a tutor should move from modelling to coaching as the tutee becomes more comfortable with the material. Many examples of modelling and coaching behaviour were presented and were followed with group discussions. Focus groups were scheduled for all conditions every two weeks with groups of ten tutors. The goal of the focus groups was for students to share their experiences, discuss real-life scenarios, and to learn from each others' approach.

Mühlfelder, et al. (2015) developed a training program to help tutors with metacognitive skills, facilitator skills, and tutor skills that would help them scaffold the learning process of tutees. Mühlfelder et al.'s (2015) training program lasted four months and was divided into six sessions, each with their own training objectives and matching content. The program was a total of 150 hours with 90 hours dedicated to self-study and 60 hours of workshops or seminars. The tutor training design was centered on PBL and was used as a cornerstone in the training process itself. Tutors were challenged with ill-defined problems that might arise in the tutoring context. By creating a learning environment that resembled the later application of the skills helped tutors with subsequent transfer. This is sometimes referred to as situated learning.

Other tutor training programs also emphasize situated learning (Calma, & Eggins, 2012; Calma, 2013; Bell & Mladenovic, 2015). Situated learning is an instructional strategy that was developed by Lave and Wenger (1990) and posits that knowledge needs to be presented in situations that would normally involve the use of that knowledge. Social interaction and collaboration are therefore important components (Priest, Saucier, & Eiselein, 2016). Bell and Mladenovic (2015) thought that situated peer observation was crucial for tutor development. The process of observing other tutors practice in real-life and being observed while they themselves tutor would allow them to better reflect on their own tutoring and translate to their learning (Bell & Mladenovic, 2015). They also thought that interaction with other tutors was essential to a tutor training program focused on situated learning (Bell & Mladenovic, 2015). Herrington and Oliver (2000) suggest that learning is more likely to occur in environments that have the following situated learning design elements:

- Provide authentic contexts that reflect the way the knowledge will be used in real life.
- Provide authentic activities.
- Provide access to expert performances and the modelling of processes.
- Provide multiple roles and perspectives.
- Support collaborative construction of knowledge.
- Promote reflection to enable abstractions to be formed.
- Promote articulation to enable tacit knowledge to be made explicit.
- Provide coaching and scaffolding by the teacher at critical times.
- Provide for authentic assessment of learning within the tasks. (p.25-26)

Calma (2013) came to similar conclusions regarding the importance of situated learning in tutor training after examining the perceptions tutors had of a new tutor-training program. Participants were 343 new tutors who completed a survey questionnaire over eight semesters. Surveys were completed at the end of each training session. The questionnaire included Likerttype questions and open-ended questions. In this case, tutors refer to those students who gave inclass tutorials; it does not refer to one-on-one support. Their training consisted of an initial threehour session before the semester began, classroom observation and feedback mid-semester, and a follow-up training session a few weeks before the semester ended. In fitting with situated learning, follow-up sessions were designed to facilitate conversations that were learner-focused and encouraged critical reflection. Tutors were given the opportunity to share best practices of tutoring amongst their peers. Feedback was given immediately following a tutor's mid-semester observation, or was emailed to participants within 48 hours.

Motivation is also an important thing to consider when developing tutor training (Constantinou & Nicolaou, 2018; Grohmann et al., 2014). Constantinou and Nicolaou (2018) looked at what motivates tutors to tutor and how this relates to the challenges they face and the support they need. It is important to assess a tutor's motivation before starting and again after gaining some experience, as it can change. Tutor training could be structured to align with their motivations. They found that tutors were initially motivated to do it as part of their practicum, or for financial remuneration. Over time though, the tutors' motivation to continue was based more on pedagogical reasons, such as their own learning (Constantinou & Nicolaou, 2018). Grohmann et al. (2014) looked more specifically at the motivation trainees had to transfer what they learned during training to on-the-job performance. Of significance, they found that training content validity was important to motivation to transfer. In regards to tutor training, this would mean that if the training content better corresponds to requirements they will encounter as a tutor, they will be more motivated to learn and later apply this knowledge on the job. Similarly, trainers could include case studies to show how the skills they are learning could later be applied when tutoring.

D'Eon, Proctor, Bassendowski, Dobson, and Udahl (2010) wanted to ensure that their tutor training could later be applied by tutors on-the-job. On-the-job performance change is also known as transfer (Grohmann, Beller, & Kauffeld, 2014). Training focused on improving transfer and included pre-reading and viewing video resources and two half-day training sessions that emphasized mock tutoring sessions. They also provided advanced optional training that included role-play exercises. Scenarios were created based on the trainees' own challenges encountered on the job. Transfer is a topic that is important to training programs and highlights the value of proper evaluation.

# Evaluation

To evaluate whether their PBL tutor training was effective D'Eon et al. (2010) looked at participant satisfaction, student evaluations of tutors, and tutor self-assessments. Participant satisfaction was measured via surveys that were administered immediately following their training session. As was the case in many other studies, Likert scales were used for survey questions. Tutor self-evaluations were also conducted through surveys. Tutors responded to questionnaires after facilitating a group to report on how well prepared they felt. Despite their focus on transfer during training, their evaluation lacked measures to observe and examine their on-the-job performance.

Mühlfelder et al. (2015) evaluated their tutor-training program using both formative and summative evaluation. The final sessions included observing an experienced tutor with debriefing, facilitating a tutoring session with feedback, and self-reflection of the skills acquired throughout the training process. They used a quasi-experimental repeated measures design with 119 undergraduate psychology students as participants. Evaluation was based on self-report measures of the tutor, behavioural measures of tutor effectiveness, as well as student satisfaction

measures. Tutors self-reported on their skills before and after training with questionnaires containing items that were rated with a five-points Likert scale. These kinds of self-reports can be used to measure Kirkpatrick's learning level. Behavioural observations to assess tutor effectiveness were based on the "tutor intervention profile" (TIP) developed in The Netherlands (De Grave, Dolmans, & Van der Vleten, 1998, as cited in Mühlfelder et al., 2015). The TIP assesses tutor effectiveness based on four behavioural dimensions: "(1) Stimulating elaboration, (2) Directing the learning process, (3) Stimulating the integration of knowledge, and (4) Stimulating interaction and individual accountability of the students" (Mühlfelder et al., 2015, p.46). Trainers and peers observed the interactions of new tutors and assessed them on a fivepoint scale for each dimension. Finally, tutors' learner satisfaction with the outcome, process, and content was measured with a Likert-based questionnaire. Satisfaction would fall under Kirkpatrick's reaction level. Results found that the tutor-training program improved a tutor's metacognitive skills and correlated with learner satisfaction. Authors noted the need to follow up with evaluations mid-term and at the end of term to assess long-term effects of the tutor-training program on tutor effectiveness.

The framework Calma (2013) chose to evaluate tutor training was based on that by Fensternmacher and Berliner (1983), which looked at worth, success, and merit. Researchers examined answers to the open-ended questions, identifying themes related to worth, success, and merit. These included "The most useful aspect of the program" which appeared to be "the opportunity to interact with fellow new tutors and learn from the more experienced tutors" (Calma, 2013, p. 336) and the value of feedback after being observed. The second theme was the least useful aspects of the program: "the duration of the initial training session was perceived as too long" (p. 338) and "the need to train in more specific aspects of tutoring" (p. 339). The final theme was suggested additions to the program: "more case studies, example, tips, and strategies from experienced tutors" (p. 339) and "the opportunity to observe other more experienced tutors and senior lecturers" (p. 340). A noted limitation of this study is that there aren't clear distinctions between which theme falls under worth, merit, or success. These resulting themes would support the importance of situated learning in tutor training.

After examining tutor training programs and subsequent evaluations it is important to also look at targeted outcomes as a result of the training (Kirkpatrick, 1996). This would fall under Kirkpatrick's fourth level of evaluation: results, but can be incredibly difficult considering the nature of tutoring and the many potential confounding variables (Kirkpatrick, 1996). Demeter (2011) sought to include tutee attendance as a means to measure success of Florida State University's late-night peer tutoring program. They tracked the number of visits per student as well as which subject they were seeking help in. They also attempted to measure success based on a qualitative survey sent to students who had used the Learning District tutoring services.

The survey by Demeter (2011) included ten questions:

- 1. When did you visit the Learning District? (Please estimate if you don't remember exactly.)
- 2. What subject were you there for?
- 3. The tutor covered what I needed for my tutoring session.
- 4. The tutor explained the questions and concepts clearly.
- 5. The tutoring has helped me with my class.
- 6. I would come again, and/or recommend the tutoring to others I know.

7. How often do you visit the Learning District?

8. How did you find out about the Learning District?

9. Is there a subject area, which is not currently being offered, that you would like to see tutors available for in the Learning District? If so, please specify.

10. Other comments. (p. 139)

Marx, et al.'s (2016) evaluation of the tutor-tutee relationship and subsequent tutee performance chose, like Demeter (2011), to include the number of tutoring sessions a tutee attended, although in this case, with the same tutor. They thought it could be an indicator of satisfaction with tutoring services as well as a student's comfort level with a specific tutor. To measure performance, they looked at a tutee's predicted grade upon entry into the tutoring program and compared it to the tutee's anticipated grade after they had received interim reports. Results found one whole grade improvement on average.

**Summary of Evaluation.** Evaluation tools should be created before beginning the design of training. Though not explicitly stated, evaluation in the studies often covered multiple levels, though rarely all four. Evaluation included simple Likert-scale surveys to assess tutors' reaction to and satisfaction with the training (Calma, 2013; D'Eon et al., 2010; Adams & Hayes, 2011; Mühlfelder et al., 2015). Learning was assessed through self-report surveys (Adams & Hayes, 2011; D'Eon et al., 2010; Mühlfelder et al., 2010; Mühlfelder et al., 2015), and changes in behaviours were mostly measured through observation (Calma, 2013; D'Eon et al., 2010; Mühlfelder et al., 2015). Results and impact are difficult to measure as there are often confounding variables. Some studies attempted to look at impact qualitatively, through tutee feedback surveys (Demeter, 2011), or quantitatively through attendance and changes in tutees grades (Marx et al., 2016).

#### **Summary of the Literature**

Many of the studies reviewed followed a similar pattern in terms of tutor training and subsequent evaluation. In the process of designing a new training program it is important to begin with a needs assessment (Carliner, 2003, Buitrago, 2013). This step should be followed by the creation of observable, measurable objectives (Carliner, 2003, Mühlfelder et al., 2015) that fit within Kirkpatrick's four-level model: reaction, learning, behaviour, and finally results (Praslova, 2010, Kirkpatrick, 1996). Though not explicitly stated, evaluation in the studies often covered multiple levels, though rarely all four. Evaluation included simple Likert-scale surveys to assess tutors reaction to and satisfaction with the training (Calma, 2013; D'Eon et al., 2010; Adams & Hayes, 2011; Mühlfelder et al., 2015). Learning was assessed through self-report surveys (Adams & Hayes, 2011; D'Eon et al., 2010; Mühlfelder et al., 2015), and changes in behaviours were mostly measured through observation (Calma, 2013; D'Eon et al., 2010; Mühlfelder et al., 2015). Results and impact are difficult to measure as there are often confounding variables. Some studies attempted to look at impact qualitatively, through tutee feedback surveys (Demeter, 2011), or quantitatively through attendance and changes in tutees grades (Marx et al., 2016). Content for the training programs was based on learning theories and skills that were identified as important in successful tutoring. The main tutor skills identified in the literature were: scaffolding (Mackiewicz & Thompson, 2013, 2014; Mühlfelder, Konermann, & Borchard, 2015; Smet et al., 2010), metacognition and self-regulation skills (De Backer, Van Keer, Moerkerke & Valcke, 2016; Mackiewicz & Thompson, 2014; Mühlfelder et al., 2015), situated learning (Calma, 2013), and transfer (D'Eon et al., 2010).

An analysis of the literature for this thesis project has explored best practices of tutoring programs in higher education, with a focus on tutor training and evaluation. It has also paid

special attention to the learning theories that guide these tutor-training program designs. This literature review provided background information that informed the recommendations for a modified tutor-training program and evaluation tools at the college's tutoring centre.

#### **Needs Analysis**

A needs assessment was only mentioned once in the literature on tutor training (Rodriguez Buitrago, 2013), yet it is hard to deny its importance in designing training and instruction (Carliner, 2003). The needs assessment often determines gaps in both tutor performance, as well as the program. There are currently no evaluation tools in place to help assess what, if any gaps exist in the current peer tutor training program. Recommendations are limited therefore to my own observations and an objective needs assessment focusing on best practices in published literature. These best practices will be used to provide a preliminary analysis of the current tutor training program.

The purpose of the thesis was to assess the current state of the peer tutor training program and provide suggestions for design improvements. The needs assessment guides the creation of learning objectives, the subsequent design of selected improvements to the training program, as well as much needed evaluation tools. The needs assessment was based on a thorough identification of best practices in tutor training and evaluation from the literature and a preliminary analysis of the current tutor training.

A more thorough needs assessment by the college's coordinator of tutor training would triangulate data, looking at both tutor and tutee data in conjunction with the literature provided here. The literature based in instructional design suggests that any training program should begin with a needs assessment (Carliner, 2003). "A training needs assessment identifies specific

problems within an organization by using appropriate methods of gathering information (such as surveys, interviews, observations, etc.), determines which of the problems requires a training solution, and then uses the information to design training interventions that solve the original problem." (Leatherman, 2007, p. 3, as cited in Iqbal & Khan, 2011).

Every training program should begin with a needs assessment to ensure that a program is a response to a real need. It will identify the desired performance of your learners, who they are, and the tasks they need to master (Carliner, 2003). Rodriguez Buitrago's 2013 study was the only study found within peer tutor training in higher education to explicitly mention a needs assessment. Data for this needs assessment was collected with a questionnaire and included information such as background information, pedagogical activities, attitudes towards tutoring, and what they thought they needed to learn.

Grohmann et al. (2014) looked at the motivation tutor trainees had to transfer what they learned during training to on-the-job performance. They found that training content validity was incredibly important to motivation to transfer. In regards to tutor training, this would mean that if the training content better corresponds to requirements they will encounter as a tutor, they will be more motivated to learn and later apply this knowledge on the job. Reaction-level surveys could be used to get a general idea of which parts of training tutors find most relevant to their job. This would support the importance of situated learning in tutor training which is highlighted in the literature (Calma, & Eggins, 2012; Calma, 2013; Bell & Mladenovic, 2015). The creation of other evaluation tools will help assess the tutors' reactions to the training, current learning, and application on the job (please see *Measurement Tools* for a detailed description of recommended evaluation tools and supporting literature).

## Methodology

## **Original Study Design**

This thesis equivalent was intended to be a performance improvement project that followed a practical action research design. Issues with the Research Ethics Board at the college combined with the Covid-19 pandemic forced me to shift gears when time became an issue. The original practical action research design was fitting as I was looking to address a local issue by employing an organized problem-solving approach (Creswell, 2012). My goal was to improve The Tutoring Centre's peer tutoring program that my director oversees at the college. My new job as a learning specialist in charge of the math and science centre provided me with an opportunity to evaluate and improve on the current program. I am in charge of the math and science centre and my role is to support science students academically outside of the classroom and provide extracurricular engagement. While I am not specifically involved in the training and evaluation I do help with recruitment and spreading awareness of these services. Action research highlights problem-solving while seeking to bridge the gap between research and practice (Pine, 2009). Collaboration is a key characteristic of action research and would have been essential to this project. However, without the support of certain faculty members, data collection became incredibly difficult and the action research approach was not possible.

Had I been able to collect data, I would have followed the cyclical process that Mills (2011) referred to as a dialectic action research spiral. Researchers go back and forth between data collection and the three other steps: identifying an area of focus, analyzing and interpreting data, and developing an action plan (Mills, 2011). Evaluation is also important (Ferrance, 2000). It is not uncommon for these steps to overlap and repeat as many times as needed. This iterative process is ideal because it allows the researcher to adjust and re-examine in an organic fashion as

data is collected and analyzed to ensure rigour. This flexible approach is valuable in the dynamic context of the peer tutoring program. I needed an approach that would adapt to unforeseen changes or challenges that occur in the research process. I first started reconnaissance and reviewed the literature to help guide the plan of action. In this case, the unforeseen challenge was the inability to obtain ethics approval from the college, which prevented me from collecting data.

Had data collection been given the green light and proceeded as planned, I would have done a more thorough needs assessment to triangulate data provided by the literature. First, I would have surveyed tutors to get feedback about their reaction to training provided and the tutoring program in general (see appendix B). I would have surveyed tutees to determine what benefits they feel they get from the program and what about their tutoring sessions they find the most helpful (see appendix C). I would also have arranged focus groups to get more elaborate information from tutors on their thoughts about training and what potential gaps exist (see appendix E). I would have interviewed teachers that screen incoming math and science tutors and help with training. I would have also interviewed the coordinator of the tutor training program. Finally, I would have included observation data to assess whether tutors are performing well on the job (see appendix D for the observation rubric). Based on this data and with the support of the literature, I would have designed solutions for the tutoring program and evaluation tools to assess the new program. More information can be found in the Recommendations section on page 27.

Practical action research offers real-world solutions that can lead to positive change in practice, but it is not without its drawbacks. First, action research is difficult to generalize due to the specific nature of the sites, participants, and problems. To help with this, the project can be explained in great detail so readers can decide if the report can generalize to their own project.

Another issue of action research that was to be used in this project is the time-consuming nature of its cyclical process. Despite the time limitations it will still be possible to begin the process and find some solutions to improve the peer tutoring program. Ideally, the process would have continued after the submission of my thesis as part of our commitment to the college's students' success. In this case, the research will have to be conducted by my colleague in charge of tutor training with the sole purpose of improving the peer tutoring program. Without the support of the college's Research Ethics Board it will not be shared with the public in the form of a thesis. This brings up another criticism: that the qualitative nature of action research combined with an over-involved researcher will lead to results that are incredibly subjective. To try to maintain objectivity and avoid bias, multiple people can code the data, we would have triangulation of data sources, and would have had the participants review the results.

#### **New Study Design**

Considering the current road blocks to conducting action research, this thesis equivalent is a now a theoretical performance improvement project based on my observations and a literature review of best practices. I chose the ADDIE Model framework to answer my research questions. Its iterative nature and focus on reflection is similar to the action research that was originally planned. ADDIE is an acronym for the five phases of a development process: Analysis or Assessment, Design, Development, Implementation, and Evaluation. This thesis therefore begins with a needs assessment based on the literature and provides a road map to conducting a needs analysis of a peer tutoring program. Data collection from surveys, focus groups, and observation would have provided valuable information from tutors and tutees that would have guided improvements to the program. Data collection tools were created for the needs analysis and will be shared so they can be used when it becomes feasible. The literature review for this
thesis explores best practices of tutoring programs in higher education, with a focus on tutor training and evaluation in order to guide the design and evaluation of an improved program. Literature on learning theories is brought in when needed to evaluate training program choices or to elaborate on concepts that tutor programs were built upon. Literature from best practices of training within the field of instructional design is used to examine and fill in gaps within the literature on best practices in tutor training design and evaluation. An analysis of best practices in designing training programs will highlight which learning objectives should be included in the modified program. The desired outcome for this thesis project is to use the literature of best practices to provide suggestions on how to design interventions to improve the peer tutor training program as well as subsequent evaluation tools. It will also serve as a blue-print for a needs analysis of a peer tutoring program.

#### **Evaluation of Training Program**

#### Kirkpatrick's (1996) Four-level Model of Evaluation

Kirkpatrick (1959) developed a four-level model of training evaluation criteria that includes reaction, learning, behaviour, and results (Praslova, 2010). Training should be developed to achieve the learning objectives at each level, and subsequently evaluated at these levels, based on the objectives (Praslova, 2010). The first step in an evaluation is constructing learning objectives based on the needs, in this case, the necessary skills a tutor needs to perform on the job.

### Learning Objectives

Through informal interviews with the tutor training coordinator, it became apparent that the training program lacked clear learning objectives. It is essential that tutor learning objectives be made explicit in a modified tutor-training program. The researcher, therefor, wrote clear learning objectives based on the literature review. Learning objectives should "identify an observable, measurable behaviour", state the "conditions under which the task should be performed" (Carliner, 2003, p. 69). Learning objectives should also be created for different levels: reaction, learning, application, and impact (Phillips & Phillips, 2010). See Table 1 for a detailed description of the selected learning objectives.

#### **Measurement Tools**

The college had no tools in place to evaluate tutors or the tutoring program. A detailed list of measurement tools to measure specific learning objectives can be found in Table 1. It is recommended that The college conduct separate surveys for both tutors and tutees (see appendices A and B for recommended surveys). More basic reaction surveys could also be included for each training session. Many tutor programs use surveys as a means of collecting useful information (Adams & Hayes, 2011: Calma, 2013; D'Eon et al., 2010; Demeter, 2011; Mühlfelder et al., 2015; Rodriguez Buitrago, 2013). A focus group (see appendix D for suggested structure) or interviews would also provide valuable information (Rodriguez Buitrago, 2013). Observation is an essential part of evaluation to ensure a tutor's success applying learned skills to real-life situations (Calma, 2013; D'Eon et al., 2010; Mühlfelder et al., 2015). An observation rubric can be found in Appendix D.

The evaluation of the tutor training programs in the literature reviewed often covered multiple levels of the Kirkpatrick Model, though rarely all four. They included simple Likert-scale surveys to assess tutors' reaction to and satisfaction with the training (Calma, 2013; D'Eon et al., 2010; Adams & Hayes, 2011; Mühlfelder et al., 2015). Learning was assessed through self-report surveys (Adams & Hayes, 2011; D'Eon et al., 2010; Mühlfelder et al., 2015), and

changes in behaviours were mostly measured through observation (Calma, 2013; D'Eon et al., 2010; Mühlfelder et al., 2015). Results and impact are difficult to measure as there are often confounding variables. Some studies attempted to look at impact qualitatively, through tutee feedback surveys (Demeter, 2011), or quantitatively through attendance and changes in tutees grades (Marx et al., 2016).

### Table 2

Level	Learning Objective	Measurement Tool	Literature Support
Reaction	Tutors rate the various training sessions favourably (An average of 4/5 on the Likert scale). Tutors rate the online management system (Tutor portal) favourably (An average of 4/5 on the Likert scale).	<ul> <li>Reaction Survey</li> <li>Focus Group</li> <li>(Appendix E)</li> <li>Interviews</li> </ul>	Calma (2013) D'Eon et al. (2010) Adams & Hayes (2011) Mühlfelder et al. (2015)
Learning	<ul> <li>After training, the peer tutor is able to: <ul> <li>explain strategies for effective time management in a role-play scenario</li> <li>in a role-play scenario, provide a study skill that a tutee could use in many of their college classes (study skills include effective time management, organization, note-taking, test-taking, retention, motivation, and stress reduction).</li> <li>describe the peer tutoring job description.</li> <li>Describe one scaffolding strategy they can use to promote the building of tutee autonomy.</li> <li>discuss the issues that could interfere with a successful</li> </ul> </li> </ul>	- Reflective Report (Appendix F) - Self-Report Tutor Survey (Appendix B)	D'Eon et al. (2010) Adams & Hayes (2011) Mühlfelder et al. (2015)

Summary of Learning Objectives and Associated Measurement Tools Based on Kirkpatrick's Four-Level Model of Training Evaluation

	<ul> <li>tutoring session in a group discussion</li> <li>develop a list of resources or strategies to help manage difficult situations in a group discussion</li> </ul>		
Application	<ul> <li>After training, the peer tutor demonstrates active listening and paraphrasing skills in the tutoring process.</li> <li>After training, the peer tutor demonstrates the ability to direct the learning process using 3 of the 4 following strategies in a one hour observed tutoring session: probing, questioning, active listening or paraphrasing, and providing feedback.</li> <li>After training, the peer tutor includes motivational scaffolding in their observed tutoring session. They use at least one of the following techniques: showing concern, praise, empathy, or humour.</li> <li>After training, the tutor is able to model scaffolding and is able to give the tutee at least 25% of the one hour allotted time to work on challenging material themselves.</li> <li>After training, the peer tutor displayed a professional work ethic by: <ul> <li>Arriving on time 90% of the time,</li> <li>Starting the tutoring session promptly after arriving</li> <li>promptly responding to a tutee's messages.</li> </ul> </li> <li>After a one-hour training session, the peer tutor is able to use the peer tutor portal to accept new tutees,</li> </ul>	- Observation - Observation Evaluation Rubric (Appendix D) - Tracking of tutor arrival and departure	Calma (2013) D'Eon et al. (2010) Mühlfelder et al. (2015)

	<ul> <li>update their schedule, enter their hours, and complete tutee surveys.</li> <li>After training and a minimum of 30 hours of tutoring experience, the evaluator will observe the tutor display the following skills: cognitive and motivational scaffolding, self-regulation and metacognitive skills, and fostering tutee autonomy.</li> <li>After training, the tutor is always able to refer students to the correct resources when they do not have the tools or training to provide the required help themselves.</li> </ul>		
Results	After one semester, tutees using the peer tutoring services report that their course grades have improved	- Tutee Surveys (Appendix C) - Tutee Attendance	Demeter (2011) Marx et al. (2016)

### **Gap Analysis and Recommendations**

#### **Peer Tutoring Program Structure**

### **Current:** Volunteer Program

The college's peer tutoring program is currently a volunteer program. How can we motivate students to become tutors and remain tutors? Peer tutors used to be paid, but tutoring is now based on a volunteer model. The number of tutors was increasing and there wasn't money in the budget to pay them all. Without financial remuneration or credits, it is difficult to recruit new tutors to meet the growing demand. While some students are motivated to help others, many require some incentive to join a program. The budget at the college is insufficient to cover the salaries of over 50 tutors every semester. Other tutoring programs within the college, that are much smaller, can afford to pay their tutors, creating an unfair work situation on campus. Motivation is an important thing to consider when developing tutor training (Constantinou & Nicolaou, 2018; Grohmann et al., 2014).

#### Recommended: College Reading and Learning Association (CRLA) Certification

CRLA Certification could provide motivation for students to become tutors and could improve retention rates. This certification could be added to their résumés and will be recognized at other institutions. The certification program includes ten hours of training and fifty hours of practice. Once students finish the certification program they have the option to be paid. Some students prefer to volunteer and may continue to do so.

Constantinou and Nicolaou (2018) found that tutors were initially motivated to do tutor as part of their practicum, or for financial remuneration. By adding CRLA certification, the training and tutoring becomes part of their practicum. It also allows a reintroduction of financial remuneration that would otherwise be difficult to implement. By dividing tutors into those who have completed training and those who have not, there is now enough money in the budget to selectively pay those who have completed training. There are two other benefits of introducing CRLA certification. "First, it provides recognition and positive reinforcement for tutors' successful work from an international organization, CRLA. Second, its certification process sets a standard of skills and training for tutors" (CRLA, 2009, p. 1, as cited in Johnson, 2014). Walvoord and Pleitz (2016) used CRLA certified training in their tutoring program that saw a higher mean GPA among students that attended at least one tutoring session compared to those that did not. Adam and Hayes (2011) also noted positive feedback from tutors regarding their CRLA certified peer tutoring program.

#### **Peer Tutoring Skills**

#### **Current: Tutoring Skills**

The college's peer tutoring program is grounded in many of the same learning theories that provided the backbone of the tutoring programs examined in the literature. The problems identified are less related to theory and more about their application in the actual training of tutors. The current skills that tutors are required to master are focused on fostering tutee autonomy. The *TASC Learning to Peer Tutor Handbook* (Berman, 2017) highlights that tutors need to be able to facilitate a deep approach to learning, as opposed to surface learning and memorizing. A tutor also needs to be able to understand the concept of growth mindset, and how to give appropriate praise and feedback (Berman, 2017). The tutoring handbook touches on these topics, but doesn't go into great detail on how this translates to a successful tutoring session.

**Deep learning.** "Simply put, deep learning involves actively trying to understand, apply and/or create while surface learning involves passively trying to reproduce" (Berman, 2017, p. 62).

**Growth Mindset.** "Help your tutee see that making mistakes and experiencing failure are often necessary steps before success in college and beyond" (Berman, 2017, p. 72).

**Praise and Feedback.** "Feedback should be honest, specific and constructive; provide opportunities for your tutee to act upon your feedback by trying to create a feedback loop where you offer feedback on what is working and what is not and have them practise, try again, and continue the loop" (Berman, 2017, p. 49). Praise and feedback connect to motivational scaffolding and were noted as important skills for tutors to practice.

**Metacognitive Skills and Self-Regulated Learning.** The current research highlights the importance of metacognitive skills and self-regulated learning. Tips on both metacognition and self-regulation are included in the *TASC Learning to Peer Tutor Handbook* (Berman, 2017) which was introduced part way through completion of this thesis project:

### Metacognition

Encourage your tutees to question themselves about the following:

1. What do I already know about \_\_\_\_\_?

2. What new material must I learn about \_\_\_\_\_?

3. What skills, knowledge, and abilities do I need to learn ?

4. What will I be able to do once I know about ?

5. How will I get to learn about \_\_\_\_\_\_ in an efficient way?

6. What strategies can I use to learn about ? (p.44)

Self-regulation

To help your tutee self-regulate,

- stress the importance of increasing and/or improving their reflection about their thinking and learning
- discuss the strategies you use to monitor your own thinking and learning o encourage them to paraphrase what they learned (paraphrasing helps build meaning and helps identify misunderstanding)

- encourage them to apply what they learned to a given task (homework problems or project assignments are often designed to identify gaps in knowledge)
- suggest that when learning new information, they can create sub-goals and then practice trying to determine if each goal has been met (when a goal 47 has not been met, ask them what they can do to address the issue)
- ask them to 'teach' you challenging concepts (while processing the content needed to teach you, the tutee will have to consolidate the learned concept and, as a result, this can help them determine if they actually do understand) (p.46-47).

These concepts are included sections of the handbook, but are never brought up during training. The college's peer tutor training does not include any explicit training on modelling metacognition and self-regulated learning. The modelling of metacognitive skills by the tutor was identified as an important part of effective tutoring.

#### **Recommended:** Tutoring Skills

The skills that are highlighted and included in training are important and fit within the skills determined to be central within the literature reviewed. The skills are just incomplete and should be expanded upon to include metacognitive skills and self-regulation, scaffolding, and a more responsive style of tutoring. Tutors should be trained to be flexible with the tutoring style depending on the unique situation with a tutee.

Metacognitive Skills and Self-Regulated Learning. Self-regulated learning and metacognition are connected concepts that were noted as important in many of the articles on tutor training (De Backer, Van Keer, Moerkerke & Valcke, 2016; Mackiewicz & Thompson, 2014; Mühlfelder et al., 2015). Self-regulation refers to "self-generated thought, feelings, and actions that are planned and cyclically adopted to the attainment of goals" (Zimmerman, 2000, p.14) and is closely connected to metacognitive skills. Mühlfelder et al. (2015) defined metacognitive skills as "the ability to observe and reflect [on] the effectiveness of the learning process [and] the learning strategies applied" (p. 38).

Tutees have been found to improve their metacognitive regulation by observing their tutors model these regulative behaviours (De Backer, Van Keer, Moerkerke & Valcke, 2016). Revealing the thought processes of an expert learner such as a tutor helps to develop a tutee's metacognitive skills. Tutors should therefor be trained in how to model these skills. Tutors should be taught to verbalise their metacognitive thinking 'What do I know about problems like this? What ways of solving them have I used before?' as they approach and work through a problem or task (De Backer, Van Keer, Moerkerke & Valcke, 2016). Research shows that students that learn metacognitive strategies have a greater sense of control of their own learning which subsequently increases motivation. Other benefits of metacognition and self-regulation include changes from a fixed to a growth mindset, increased control over a student's own learning, and more positive attitudes about education and school (Backer et al., 2015).

**Scaffolding.** Scaffolding is the use of support strategies that guide a student to build knowledge when problems or assignments are too difficult (Hmelo-Silver et al., 2007). Scaffolding is an essential part of PBL (Hmelo-Silver, Duncan, & Chinn, 2007) and was a key component to math and science tutor programs found in the literature (Mühlfelder et al., 2015; Smet et al.'s 2010). The college's peer tutor training program focuses on English tutoring, without much emphasis on math and science. Scaffolding is not addressed explicitly in the

training or resources provided. The tutors are encouraged to use a non-directive approach to tutoring, which falls in line with idea of scaffolding but is incomplete. Tutors should be able to "scaffold" tutoring sessions by asking questions, giving hints, and giving feedback to help guide self-learning. Motivational scaffolding should also be addressed in training (Mackiewicz & Thompson, 2013, 2014; Thompson, 2009). This would include showing concern, praising, displaying empathy, and humour (Mackiewicz & Thompson, 2014).

A Socratic tutoring style, emphasized in The Tutoring Centre's current training program, is often thought of as characteristic of highly effective tutors (Lepper, 2002) and would indeed help in scaffolding tutoring sessions. Socratic tutoring uses questions, not assertions, hints, not answers, and uses tutee mistakes to offer guidance. On the other hand, Mackiewicz and Thompson (2015) found that experienced tutors use directive strategies but in a way that tries to encourage students to remain active participants in the tutoring session. One study found that, though a Socratic (non-directive) tutoring style often has better results, this is not always the case. In the process of building rapport, it is often wise to use a more directive didactic style in the beginning (Appleby-Ostroff, 2017). Tutees may expect direct instruction and meeting their expectations leads to tute satisfaction (Mackiewicz & Thompson, 2014). A tute may expect some level of direct instruction and become frustrated when a tutor takes a slower approach. In connection with scaffolding principles, the centre's tutors can be trained to be flexible with the tutoring style depending on the unique situation with a tutee. For example, a multilingual tutee with little experience in English might require explicit, didactic instruction to start. As the tutee becomes more comfortable with the tutor, they may switch to a more Socratic instruction style.

### **Tutor Training**

#### Current: General Training for all tutors (before tutoring begins)

Lecture-style Training. The general training that occurs before tutors begin lasts four hours. It includes: *Tutoring Pedagogy & Autonomy Fostering Tutoring (one hour), Tutoring Logistics (one hour), Tutoring Students with Special Needs (one hour), and Information Literacy (one hour).* An expert in helping those with special needs is recruited to give a brief training should student tutors encounter tutees with special needs. The current training program is heavily structured around a didactic-style passive style of teaching.

### Recommended: General Training for all tutors (before tutoring begins)

Situated Learning and Role-Play Exercises. In the trainer's own research on tutoring, they highlight the value of learners figuring things out on their own with a more Socratic approach. The current training program should be restructured to allow more time for practice and discussion. This could include videos of ideal tutoring scenarios, followed by tutoring sessions when mistakes are made. The trainer could lead a discussion around the viewings. This would follow situated-learning theories and help with knowledge construction by the learner.

Another suggestion in line with the importance of situated learning and scaffolding would be role-play exercises (D'Eon, et al., 2010). One example of a role-play training activity is to have tutors break off into pairs, with each tutor in the pair specializing in a different subject. They would then take turns tutoring each other on knowledge, skills and study strategies. They would encourage self-regulatory behaviours and demonstrate metacognitive skills.

D'on, et al. (2010) focused their training on mock tutoring sessions. They also provided advanced training that included role-play exercises that would improve on-the-job transfer. Scenarios were created on the tutors' own challenges encountered on the job. Fetner (2011) recommends dividing these role-play exercises in four-steps to encourage scaffolding techniques:

- 1. You observe while I demonstrate
- 2. I'll work and you help
- 3. You work and I'll help
- 4. You demonstrate and I'll observe (Fetner, 2011, p. 8)

The session on fostering tutee autonomy should remain, but be extended to cover scaffolding and modelling, as discussed above. This session should also include more active participation by students in the form of role-play with immediate feedback. The college's training could include case studies to show how the skills they are learning could later be applied when tutoring. These role-play exercise scenarios can be created based on the trainees' own challenges encountered on the job to increase relevancy.

The session on tutoring logistics could be shortened to 30 minutes and include a one-page handout that could be used as a job-aid. Though the logistics session is relatively easy, students are more likely to forget the details of how to log their hours.

The session on APA/MLA formatting and plagiarism does not match any of the learning objectives and should be removed from the in-person training schedule. Training should be designed to meet learning objectives, as such, it should be removed from the training program (Carliner, 2003). As well, most students already attend library workshops on these topics and including them in tutor training seems redundant. There are dedicated staff members that are available to help students with proper citations and formatting, should the need arise. Tutors could refer students to staff or a job aid could be included. Finally, the majority of tutors are actually math and science tutors, so this information isn't useful to them.

### Current: On-going Semester Training

Four One-hour Sessions on Various Topics (about one every month). The on-going semester training occurs during a college-wide common break, an average of once per month. It includes: *Panel Discussion of Experienced Tutors (lead by alumni peer tutors), Cultural Diversity & Tutoring (lead by English teacher, College Referral Services (lead by Student Services Manager),* and two *Question and Answer Sessions.* In the first Q&A session, the roles and responsibilities of peer tutors in relation to teachers is outlined; peer tutors must complete a worksheet where they provide a definition of peer tutoring now that they have some experience in the field. In addition, peer tutors must describe the goals of peer tutoring. Finally, tutors are given time to ask questions and share concerns and strategies regarding the peer tutoring program. In the second Q&A session, peer tutors are required to describe ways they try to facilitate a deep approach to learning and explain their understanding of a student's mindset and how to give appropriate praise and feedback. Tutors are asked to reflect upon their strengths and weaknesses as peer tutors and to reflect upon their developing communication skills. Finally, tutors are given time to ask questions.

#### Recommended: On-going Semester Training focusing on role-play and interaction with peers

**Eight One-hour Sessions on Various Topics (about two every month).** The on-going semester training occurs during the college-wide common break an average of once per month. The college-wide common break is a very busy time for students, so by offering the same sessions twice in one semester, once during the college-wide common break and once on a Friday afternoon, students are more likely to be able to attend. This has been informally mentioned by peer tutors and would be further corroborated by a formal needs assessment in a focus group of peer tutors.

The panel discussion is very relevant and should remain in the modified training. The first Q&A session should be removed and replaced with a role-play exercise with experienced tutors. Now that students have begun tutoring they can bring a real-life situation they experienced trouble with and experiment with role-play solutions. Experienced tutors can share successful strategies that have worked for them in the past. The second Q&A session can remain as it is as it includes discussion with peers and an opportunity for reflection.

Many tutor training programs emphasized the importance of situated learning (Bell & Mladenovic, 2015; Calm & Eggins, 2012; Calma, 2013; Muhfelder, et al, 2015). Interaction with other tutors is essential to a tutor training program focused on situated learning (Bell & Mladenovic, 2015). Also, Calma's (2013) results found that tutors appreciated "the opportunity to interact with fellow new tutors and learn from the more experienced tutors" (p. 336) more than anything else. The second Q&A session should therefor remain as it includes discussion with peers and an opportunity for reflection. In fitting with situated learning, follow-up sessions in the literature were designed to facilitate conversations that were learner-focused and encouraged critical reflection (Calma, 2013).

#### Learning to Peer Tutor Handbook

### **Current: Mandatory Reading**

The handbook was created by the college professional in charge of tutor training during the writing of this thesis. It is being used as a training tool and is mandatory reading for new tutors. Many of the sections of the book are not discussed or brought up in training.

#### Recommended: Learning to Peer Tutor Handbook as Job-aid

I would encourage changing this handbook to a job aid, instead of thinking it is adequate training. The book is quite long and reading is not a very effective tool for learning material that is expected to be applied on-the-job. Situated learning theory would encourage a more hands-on approach to learning. The various sections can become the basis for role-play exercises and group discussions with other peers.

#### Observation

#### **Current:** No Observation Required

There is currently no observation required of tutors in The college's peer tutoring program.

#### **Recommended:** Experienced Tutor Observation (before tutor begins)

All peer tutors should observe an experienced peer tutor and debrief with that tutor. Tutors must provide a synopsis to the trainer regarding key elements they observed to encourage a more active participation in the observation.

Observation should also be an added requirement in the peer tutor training. Tutors should be given the opportunity to observe an experienced tutor.

#### Recommended: Observation Evaluation (after 15 hours of tutoring is complete)

The college's peer tutors should be observed and provided with feedback. The trainer should observe all peer tutors using an observation rubric (see Appendix D). Some of things the trainer should look for are: (a) Cognitive Scaffolding (did the tutor work in front of the tutee and then give them the time and space to work on their own?) (b) Feedback (did the tutor encourage the tutee to use the feedback they had been given?) (c) Active Tutoring, (did the tutor encourage the tutee to demonstrate knowledge?) The rubric should be shared with the tutor and be

encouraged to see the trainer in their office hours if they have any questions. The trainer is limited on time and with over 50 tutors every semester, observation would have to be limited to once. The trainer could perhaps consider including observation by an experienced tutor as part of their training. This is an evaluation tool but it also provides an opportunity for training through feedback.

Some tutor training programs emphasized the importance of situated learning (Calma, & Eggins, 2012; Calma, 2013; Bell & Mladenovic, 2015). Situated learning theory argues that knowledge should be learned in the same place as it is used (Lave & Wenger, 1990). The process of observing other tutors practice in real-life and being observed while they themselves tutor would allow tutors to better reflect on their own tutoring and translate to their learning (Bell & Mladenovic, 2015).

Mühlfelder et al. (2015) used behavioural observations to assess tutor effectiveness based on the "tutor intervention profile" (TIP) developed in The Netherlands. The TIP assesses tutor effectiveness based on four behavioural dimensions: "(1) Stimulating elaboration, (2) Directing the learning process, (3) Stimulating the integration of knowledge, and (4) Stimulating interaction and individual accountability of the students" (Mühlfelder et al., 2015, p.46). Trainers and peers observed the interactions of new tutors and assessed them on a five-point scale for each dimension.

In Calma's (2013) study, tutors felt that feedback after being observed was a very useful part of their training.

#### Self-Reflection

### Current: Reflective Group Discussion

Peer tutors are currently asked to reflect upon their strengths and weaknesses as peer tutors and to reflect upon their developing communication skills in one of the Question and Answer Sessions.

### Recommended: Reflective Report (after training and 15 hours of tutoring is complete)

The reflection could remain as part of the training session discussion. Peer tutors should also complete a one-page self-reflective report upon completion of training and fifteen hours of on-the-job experience. This report would involve tutors reflecting upon what tutoring strategies they have applied from training, such as scaffolding, and how they help foster tutee autonomy and deep learning. These kinds of self-reports can be used to measure Kirkpatrick's learning level.

D'Eon et al. (2010) had tutors report on how well prepared they felt after completing their first session on the job. Muhfelder et al. (2015) also included self-reflection of the skills acquired throughout the training process. Effective reflective practice involves framing and reframing the practice setting to integrate theory and practice (Loughran, 2002). Reflection on experience enhances learning that happens through experience (Loughran, 2002).

### Conclusion

The goal of this project was to design proposed improvements for the College's peertutor training program. Peer tutoring is an important part of the support that the college offers to students who are struggling and there is sufficient evidence to support its benefits (Campbell & Campbell, 1997; Munley, Garvey, & McConnell, 2010; Rheinheimer et al., 2010; Coladarci, Willett, & Allen 2013; García, Morales, & Rivera, 2014; Colver & Fry, 2016; Cooper, 2010; Walvoord & Pleitz, 2016). The success of a peer tutoring program depends on the quality of the services that the tutors provide (de Smet et al., 2010); it is therefore important to ensure that tutors have the required skills.

Through my literature review, I was able to determine the best way to improve this program without the use of any data from a more thorough needs assessment. This review of the literature guided the creation of learning objectives, the subsequent design of selected improvements to the training program, as well as much needed evaluation tools.

Using the literature review as a guide to best practices, I proposed changes to the current training program and developed other interventions to improve the overall tutoring program and tutor performance. These changes to tutor training include: an emphasis on metacognitive skills and self-regulation, situated learning and role-play exercises, an increase in tutor interaction, and the observation of an experienced tutor.

I also created evaluation tools to assess reaction, learning, and on-the-job application. These evaluation tools include: tutor and tutee feedback surveys, focus group guides, self-report surveys, and tutor observation. Each of these proposed evaluation tools was designed to assess the learning objectives that were supported by the research.

Other possible design solutions, such as CRLA tutor certification and the reintroduction of remuneration, may address broader issues such as tutor motivation. Though the project has limited generalizability, it still has the potential to impact the hundreds of students that use peer tutoring services at the college every year. Other tutoring centers may follow a similar process to evaluate and improve their tutoring programs.

#### **Limitations and Challenges**

A significant limitation of this project was the inability to actually conduct any data collection at the college. Though ethics approval was granted from Concordia University, there were issues with the Research Ethics Board at the institution. After over a year of attempting to adjust a proposal and tools to gain approval, it was apparent that the issues were insurmountable and data from the students was therefor inaccessible. Preparations were made to make an official request for an appeal on the decision when the Covid-19 pandemic made that request no longer pertinent. As colleges were forced to shift to an online format, the tutoring program was also required to adjust and move online. Data collection was no longer possible, regardless of ethics approval. Without data from tutors and tutees it is difficult to ensure that proposed suggestions are truly addressing the needs of the students. The literature review should have been used to triangulate data from tutors and tutees, but in this case it acted as a theoretical needs assessment, supported by my experiences working in the program.

Another limitation is that there were significant changes to the program throughout the project that were necessary immediately. The real-life needs of a tutoring program cannot wait for proper research to be completed before implementing changes. CRLA certification was introduced to increase student motivation to become a tutor. This certification has specific requirements of the program, though most were in line with my research. As such, some evaluations were created with the coordinator of the tutoring program before completion of this project, with the understanding that improvements could be made in the future when the research had completed.

#### **Future Directions**

There have been many changes in society, and at this college more specifically, since this thesis project began. The recent Covid-19 pandemic has changed the way we live and learn for

the unforeseeable future. It would be naïve to think that the college's peer tutoring program will remain the same in light of this event. The Tutoring Centre's Peer Tutoring Program will need to be adapted for online learning. Tutoring has already been moved to online platforms and training and evaluation will also need to be reassessed to fit with best practices in online training design. Research will have to explore further modifications than the ones explored in this thesis. For example, additions to the tutor training program could include online etiquette, communication skills in an online setting, and similarities and differences between online and face-to-face tutoring (Hrastinski, Cleveland-Innes, & Stenbom, 2018).

#### References

- Abbot, Graf, & Chatfield (2018). Listening to undergraduate peer tutors: Roles, relationships, and challenges. *International Journal of Teaching and Learning in Higher Education*, *30(2)*, 245-261.
- Adams, D. F., & Hayes, S. G. (2011). Integrating tutor training into faculty mentorship programming to serve students with disabilities. *Learning Assistance Review*, *16*(2), 7-21.
- Anderson L. W. & Krathwohl D. R. (Eds.) (2001). *A Taxonomy for Learning, Teaching and Assessing. (Ch. 5)* New York, NY: Addison Wesley Longman, Inc.
- Appleby-Ostroff, S. (2017). Designing effective training programs for discipline-specific peer writing tutors. *Canadian Journal for Studies in Discourse and Writing*, 27.
- Babcock, R.D, Manning, K. & Rogers, T. (2012). A synthesis of qualitative studies of writing center tutoring, 1983-2006. New York: Peter Lang.
- Bailey, G. K. (2010). Tutoring Strategies: A Case Study Comparing Learning Center Tutors and Academic Department Tutors. *ProQuest LLC*.
- Bell, A. & Mladenovic, R. (2015). Situated Learning, reflective practice and conceptual expansion: effective peer observation for tutor development. *Teaching in Higher Education, 20*(1), 24-36.

Berman, J. (2015). Cross Disciplinary Peer Tutoring Instructional Strategies: The Impact of Experience. Retrieved from: <u>https://savoirs.usherbrooke.ca/bitstream/handle/11143/7640/Berman\_Joshua\_MEd\_2015.</u> <u>pdf?sequence=1&isAllowed=y</u>

- Bransford, J.D. Brown, A.L. & Pellegrino, J. (Eds.) (2000). How experts differ from novices. In How People Learn: Brain, mind, experience and school (pp. 31-50). Washington, D.C.: National Academy Press.
- Bransford, J.D. Brown, A.L. & Pellegrino, J. (Eds.) (2000). Learning and transfer. In *How People Learn: Brain, mind, experience and school* (pp. 51-78). Washington, D.C.:
  National Academy Press.
- Brown, J. (2002). Training needs assessment: A must for developing an effective training program. *Public Personnel Management, 31*(4), 569-578.
- Calma, A. C. (2013). Preparing tutors to hit the ground running: Lessons from new tutors' experiences. *Issues in Educational Research*, *23*(3), 331-345.
- Calma, A., & Eggins, M. (2012). Enhancing the quality of tutorials through peer-connected tutor training. *Issues in Educational Research*, *22*(3), 213-227.
- Campbell, T. A., & Campbell, D. E. (1997). Faculty/student mentor program: Effects on academic performance and retention. *Research in Higher Education*, *38*(6), 727-742.
- Carliner, S. (2003) *Training Design Basics*. Alexandria, VA: American Society for Training and Development Press.
- Coladarci, T., Willett, M. B., & Allen, D. (2013). Tutor program participation: Effects on GPA and retention to the second year. *Learning Assistance Review (TLAR)*, *18*(2), 79-96.
- Colver, M., & Fry, T. (2016). Evidence to support peer tutoring programs at the undergraduate level. *Journal of College Reading and Learning*, *46*(1), 16-41.

- Constantinou, C. S., & Nicolaou, S. A. (2018). Motivation, challenges, support (MCS) cycle model for the development of PBL tutors. *Qualitative Research in Education*, 7(1), 1-35.
- Cooper, E. (2010). Tutoring center effectiveness: The effect of drop-in tutoring. *Journal of College Reading and Learning*, *40*(2), 21-34.
- Creswell, J.W. (2012). Educational Research: Planning, Conducting, and Evaluating Quantitative and Qualitative Research. Boston, MA: Pearson Education.
- De Backer, L., Keer, H., & Valcke, M. (2015). Promoting university students' metacognitive regulation through peer learning: the potential of reciprocal peer tutoring. *Higher Education (00181560)*, 70(3), 469–486.
- De Backer, L., Van Keer, H., Moerkerke, B., & Valcke, M. (2016). Examining evolutions in the adoption of metacognitive regulation in reciprocal peer tutoring groups. *Metacognition Learning*, *11*, 187-213.
- De Grave, W. S., Dolmans, D. H., & Van der Vleuten, C. P. (1998). Tutor Intervention Profile: Reliability and validity. *Medical Education 32*, 262-268.
- De Grave, W. S., Dolmans, D. H., & Van der Vleuten, C. P. (1999). Profiles of effective tutors in problem based learning: scaffolding and student learning. *Medical Education*, 33, 901-906.
- Demeter, M. (2011) The Florida State University's Learning District: A case study of an academic library-run peer tutoring program, *Public Services Quarterly*, 7(3-4), 136-143.

- D' Eon, M., Proctor, P., Bassendowski, S., Dobson, R., & Udahl, B. (2010). Effective programmatic tutor training for interprofessional problem-based learning. *Journal of Faculty Development*, *24*(1), 5-10.
- de Smet M., van Keer H., de Wever B. and Valcke M., (2010), Cross-age peer tutors in asynchronous discussion groups: exploring the impact of three types of tutor training on patterns in tutor support and on tutor characteristics, *Computers and Education*, 54, 1167–1181.
- DeSilets, L. D. (2007). Needs assessments: An array of possibilities. *Journal of Continuing Education in Nursing*, *38(3)*, 107–114.
- Dufrene B. A., Noell G. H., Gilbertson D. N. and Duhan G. J., (2005), Monitoring implementation of reciprocal peer tutoring: identifying and intervening with students who do not maintain accurate implementation, *School Psychology Review*, 34, 74–86.
- Eaton, M. D. (2015). Bridging the experiential learning gap: An evaluation of the impacts of Ulster University's senior student tutoring scheme on first year students. Journal of University Teaching and Learning Practice, 12(2).
- Ellis, A. K., Denton, D. W. & Bond, J. B. (2014). Analysis of research on metacognitive teaching strategies. *Procedia Social and Behavioral Sciences, 116*, 4015-4024.
- Ferrance, E. (2000). *Themes in Education : Action Research*. Brown University: Northeast and Islands Regional Educational Laboratory.
- Fetner, D. M. (2011). Joining the conversation: Idea exchange--scaffolding: Tutor training activity. *Learning Assistance Review*, *16(1)*, 7-9.

- García, R., Morales, J. C., & Rivera, G. (2014). The use of peer tutoring to improve the passing rates in mathematics placement exams of engineering students: A success story. *American Journal of Engineering Education*, *5*(2), 61-72.
- Gilbert, T. (1978). The behavior engineering model. In T. Gilbert, *Human competence: Engineering worthy performance* (p. 73-105). New York: McGraw-Hill.
- Gouvernement Du Québec Ministère De l'Éducation, Du Loisir Et Du Sport (2009, Winter). *Target: Student Retention and Success Newsletter1(3)*. Objectif\_vol1\_num3\_en.Pdf. www.education.gouv.qc.ca/fileadmin/site\_web/documents/PSG/recherche\_evaluation/Ob jectif\_vol1\_num3\_en.pdf.
- Grohmann, A., Beller, J., & Kauffeld, S. (2014). Exploring the critical role of motivation to transfer in the training transfer process. *International Journal of Training and Development*, 18(2), 84–103.
- Haider, M., & Yasmin, A. (2015). Significance of scaffolding and peer tutoring in the light of Vygotsky's theory of zone of proximal development. *International Journal of Languages, Literature and Linguistics, 1(3),* 2015.
- Hattie, J. (2006) Cross-age tutoring and the reading together program. *Studies in Educational Evaluation*, *32*(2), 100-124.
- Hmelo-Silver, C. E. (2004). Problem-Based Learning: What and how do students learn? *Educational Psychology Review*, 16(3), 235–266.

- Hmelo-Silver, C. E., Duncan, R. G., & Chinn, C. A. (2007). Scaffolding and achievement in Problem-Based and Inquiry Learning: A response to Kirschner, Sweller, and Clark (2006). *Educational Psychologist*, 42(2), 99–107.
- Hrastinski, S., Cleveland-Innes, M., & Stenborn, S. (2018). Tutoring online tutors: Using digital badges to encourage the development of online tutoring skills. *British Journal of Educational Technology*, 49(1), 127-136
- Iqbal, M. Z., & Khan, R. A. (2011). The growing concept and uses of training needs assessment: A review with proposed model. *Journal of European Industrial Training*, 35(5), 439-466. doi:http://dx.doi.org.lib-ezproxy.concordia.ca/10.1108/03090591111138017
- Johnson, P. A. (2014). Peer tutoring in college learning assistance centers: A qualitative study of sociotransformative theory in action (Order No. 3617312). Available from ProQuest Central; ProQuest Dissertations & Theses Global. (1527018116).
- Jordan, R. R. (1997). *English for academic purposes: A guide and resource book for teachers*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Kirkpatrick, D. (1996). Great ideas revisited. Techniques for evaluating training programs. Revisiting Kirkpatrick's four-level model. *Training and Development*, *50*(1), 54–59.
- Lee, C. (2015). More than just language advising: Rapport in university English writing consultations and implications for tutor training. *Language and Education, 29(5),* 430-452. doi:http://dx.doi.org.lib-ezproxy.concordia.ca/10.1080/09500782.2015.1038275
- Lepper, M. R., & Woolverton, M. (2002). The wisdom of practice: Lessons learned from the study of highly effective tutors. *Improving Academic Achievement*, 133-158.

- Loughran, J. J. (2002). Effective reflective practice: In search of meaning in learning about teaching. *Journal of Teacher Education*, *53*(1), 33–43.
- Mackiewicz, J., & Thompson, I. (2013). Motivational scaffolding, politeness, and writing center tutoring. *Writing Center Journal*, *33(1)*, 38-73.
- Mackiewicz, J., & Thompson, I. (2014). Instruction, cognitive scaffolding, and motivational scaffolding in writing center tutoring. *Composition Studies*, *42(1)*, *54-78*.
- Mackiewicz, J., & Thompson, I. (2015). Talk about writing: The tutoring strategies of experienced writing center tutors. New York, NY: Routledge.
- Mills, G. E. (2011) Action Research: A Guide for the Teacher Researcher (4<sup>th</sup> ed.). Southern Oregon University: Pearson.
- Mühlfelder, M., Konermann, T., & Borchard, L. M. (2015). Design, implementation, and evaluation of a tutor training for problem based learning in undergraduate psychology courses. *Journal of Problem based Learning in Higher Education*, *3*(2), 37-61.
- Munley, V. G., Garvey, E., & McConnell, M. J. (2010). The effectiveness of peer tutoring on student achievement at the university level. *American Economic Review*, 100(2), 277-282.
- Phillips, J. J. & Phillips, P. P. (2010). The power of objectives: Moving beyond learning objectives. *Performance Improvement*, 49(6), 17–24.
- Pine, G. J. (2009) *Teacher Action Research: Building Knowledge Democracies*. Boston College: SAGE Publications.

- Praslova, L. (2010). Adaptation of Kirkpatrick's four level model of training criteria to assessment of learning outcomes and program evaluation in higher education. *Educational Assessment, Evaluation and Accountability, 22*(3), 215–225.
- Priest, K. L., Saucier, D. A., & Eiselein, G. (2016). Exploring students' experiences in first-year learning communities from a situated learning perspective. *International Journal of Teaching and Learning in Higher Education*, 28(3), 361–371
- Rheinheimer, D. C., Grace-Odeleye, B., Francois, G. E., & Kusorgbor, C. (2010). Tutoring: A support strategy for at-risk students. *Learning Assistance Review (TLAR)*, *15*(1), 23-33.
- Rodriguez Buitrago, C. (2013). Identifying training needs of novice online English language tutors. *GIST Education and Learning Research Journal, (7)*, 134-153.
- Roscoe R. D. and Chi M. T. H., (2007). Understanding tutor learning: Knowledge-building and knowledge-telling in peer tutors' explanations and questions. *Review of Educational Research*, 77, 534–574.
- Salinitri, G. (2005). The effects of formal mentoring on the retention rates for first-year, low achieving students. *Canadian Journal of Education*, *28*(4), 853–873.
- Stenhoff, D. M., & Lignugaris/Kraft, B. (2007). A Review of the effects of peer tutoring on students with mild disabilities in secondary settings. *Exceptional Children*, 74(1), 8–30.
- Talarr, C. (1995). Active listening: A framework for introducing volunteer tutors to studentcentered learning. *Journal of Reading*, *38(5)*, 384-85.
- Vygotsky, L. S. (1978). Mind in society. Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press.

Walvoord, M. E., & Pleitz, J. D. (2016). Applying matched sampling to evaluate a university tutoring program for first-year students. *Learning Assistance Review (TLAR)*, 21(1), 99-113.

# Appendix A

Tutor Survey - Tutee Information

- 1. Your student ID
- 2. Student ID
- 3. Student's Program
- 4. Specify the course(s) tutored for THIS STUDENT
  - $\Box$  Functions I Sec 4 Math
  - $\Box$  Functions II Sec 5 Math
  - $\Box$  Calculus I
  - □ Calculus II
  - □ Calculus III
  - □ Linear Algebra I
  - □ Linear Algebra II
  - $\Box$  Probability and Statistics
  - □ Differential Equations
  - □ Introduction to College Physics
  - $\Box$  Mechanics
  - □ Waves and Modern Physics
  - □ Electricity and Magnetism
  - $\Box$  Introduction to College Chemistry
  - $\Box$  General Chemistry
  - $\Box$  Chemistry of Solutions
  - □ Organic Chemistry I
  - □ General Biology I
  - $\Box$  General Biology II
  - □ Humanities
  - □ English
  - $\Box$  Social Sciences
  - □ Explorations
  - $\Box$  Other (please specify)
- 5. Specify the topics covered within the course(s) tutored for THIS STUDENT
- 6. Time allotted to THIS STUDENT

# **Appendix B**

# Peer Tutoring Program Tutor Survey

- Please click on the scale below to indicate your overall impression of the Peer Tutoring Program.
  - $\Box$  Excellent
  - □ Very Good
  - $\Box$  Good
  - $\Box$  Fair
  - $\Box$  Poor
- 2. How helpful were the tutor training sessions?
  - □ Very Helpful
  - $\Box$  Somewhat helpful
  - $\Box$  Not very helpful
  - $\hfill\square$  Not helpful at all

Comments: (What suggestions do you have to improve your training as a tutor?)

3. What tutoring skills would you like to learn in future training?

- 4. What suggestions do you have for next semester's Peer Tutoring Program?
- 5. In what ways do you feel that your peer tutoring experience has helped you in terms of your communication skills? (Select all that apply)
  - $\Box$  Learned how to simplify my explanations.
  - $\Box$  Learned to speak clearly.
  - $\Box$  Learned to guide tutees to develop their own learning.
  - $\Box$  Improved my listening skills.
  - □ Other (please specify)\_\_\_\_\_
- 6. Were your satisfied with the support you received from your supervisors?
  - $\Box$  Very satisfied
  - $\Box$  Somewhat satisfied
  - $\Box$  Not very satisfied
  - $\Box$  Not satisfied at all
- 7. This semester, what challenges have you encountered as a peer tutor? (Select all that apply)
  - $\Box$  Motivating tutees to do the work.
  - □ Establishing a positive rapport with the tutee
  - $\hfill\square$  Not providing answers/ not editing a tutee's work.

- $\Box$  Not being able to remember information from a past course.
- $\Box$  Trying to respond to all the tutees waiting for help.
- □ Finding different ways to explain a problem to a tutee.
- □ Other (please specify):\_\_\_\_\_

8. How have you benefited from being a peer tutor? (Select all that apply)

- $\Box$  Improved communication skills
- □ Learned teaching techniques
- □ Contributed to college society
- □ Learned patience
- □ Meeting and becoming friends with other college students

□ Other (please specify):\_\_\_\_\_

9. Did CRLA certification play a role in your motivation to tutor?

- $\Box$  Yes
- $\Box$  Somewhat
- $\Box$  Not at all

Comments:

10. Please use this space for any comments or suggestions you might have.

# Appendix C

# **Tutee Survey (adapted from Demeter, 2011)**

- 1. How did you learn about the drop-in tutoring service? (select all that apply)
  - □ Friends/Family
  - □ Mio
  - $\Box$  The college web site
  - □ Posters
  - □ YouTube video
  - $\hfill\square$  Class visit
  - $\Box$  Teacher/staff recommendations
  - □ Other:\_\_\_\_\_
- 2. What subject(s) did you seek help in?
  - □ Calculus I
  - □ Calculus II
  - $\Box$  Mechanics
  - □ General Chemistry
  - $\Box$  Chemistry of Solutions
  - $\Box$  Electricity & magnetism
  - $\Box$  Waves
  - $\Box$  English
  - □ Other (please specify)\_\_\_\_\_
- 3. How many times during the fall 2019 semester did you use the drop-in tutoring service?
  - $\Box$  1 to 3
  - $\Box$  4 to 6
  - $\Box$  7 to 9
  - $\Box$  10 to 14

- $\Box$  15 or more
- 4. Did you always seek help from the same tutor?
  - □ Yes (please indicate who)\_\_\_\_\_
  - $\Box$  No
- 5. How would you rate the drop-in tutoring service?
  - □ Excellent
  - $\Box$  Very Good
  - $\Box$  Good
  - $\Box$  Mediocre
  - $\Box$  Poor
- 6. What kinds of skill(s) did you work on the most in your tutoring sessions?
- 7. How much do you feel your skills have improved by using the drop-in tutoring service?
  - □ Significantly improved
  - $\Box$  Somewhat improved
  - $\Box$  Not very improved
  - $\Box$  Not improved at all
- 8. Do you agree with the following statements:

Drop-in tutors were accessible when I needed help.

- $\Box$  Strongly agree
- $\Box$  Agree
- $\Box$  Somewhat agree
- □ Disagree
- □ Strongly Disagree

If you disagree, please explain why\_\_\_\_\_

Drop-in tutors were knowledgeable about the subject they were tutoring.

- $\Box$  Strongly agree
- $\Box$  Agree
- $\Box$  Somewhat agree
- □ Disagree
- □ Strongly Disagree

If you disagree, please explain why\_\_\_\_\_

The tutor explained the questions and concepts clearly.

- $\Box$  Strongly agree
- $\Box$  Agree
- $\Box$  Somewhat agree
- □ Disagree
- □ Strongly Disagree

If you disagree, please explain why\_\_\_\_\_

I felt comfortable asking the drop-in tutors' questions.

- $\Box$  Strongly agree
- $\Box$  Agree
- $\Box$  Somewhat agree
- □ Disagree
- □ Strongly Disagree

If you disagree, please explain why\_\_\_\_\_

9. As a result of the drop-in tutoring (select all that apply):

- $\Box$  I believe that my grades improved.
- $\hfill\square$  I am able to use what I have learned on my own.
- $\Box$  I have a better idea of how to study for my classes.
- $\Box$  I have more confidence in my ability to succeed in my courses.
- $\Box$  I was more successful in achieving my academic goals.

- □ There is no significant difference in my understanding/grasp of topics.
- How satisfied were you with the learning/tutoring environment in the Tutoring Centre?
   Please include comments if dissatisfied or very dissatisfied.
  - $\Box$  Very satisfied
  - $\Box$  Satisfied
  - $\hfill\square$  Somewhat satisfied
  - $\Box$  Dissatisfied
  - $\Box$  Very dissatisfied

### Comments:

- 11. Any suggestions on how we could improve the drop-in tutoring service?
- 12. I would recommend the drop-in tutoring service to others.
  - $\Box$  Strongly agree
  - □ Agree
  - $\Box$  Somewhat agree
  - □ Disagree
  - □ Strongly Disagree

# Appendix D

# **Tutor Observation Rubric**

Name:

# Student number:

Subject:

Skill	Criteria	Comments
Builds Rapport	friendly/professional/shows empathy (acknowledge work can be difficult)	
Communication	actively listen/avoid interrupting/paraphrase or use open ended questions	
Feedback	encourage tutee to use feedback given to them	
Praise and Motivational Scaffolding	perseverance rather than natural ability, give less praise as student becomes self-confident	
Study Skills & Self- Regulation	offer unsolicited advice	
Active Tutoring	encourage tutee to demonstrate knowledge	

Cognitive Scaffolding	work in front of tutee/gives tutee time & space	
Beginning and Ending	Set goals for session and summarize what was accomplished/what still needs to be done	

# Comments



#### Appendix E

### Focus Group Questions (adapted from Abbot, Graf, and Chatfield, 2018)

- 1. Welcome and thanks for participation
- 2. Overview of the topic/reason for focus group gathering
  - a. We are here because we are interested in better understanding your peer tutor experiences, especially with the new CRLA training program. We hope that better understanding peer tutor experiences can help the Peer Tutoring Program in many ways, like ensuring that the peer tutor experience is a positive one for future peer tutors, and that the training tutors receive is valuable and relevant.
  - b. Today we would like to find out what worked well and what did not. We would also like to gather a sense of what your experience was like in the Peer Tutoring program, so there are no right or wrong answers. Positive and negative feedback are both valuable. We expect you to have different points of you, so please speak up when your experience has been different from someone else's.
  - c. We will be recording the session, but be assured that names will not be included in our published report.
  - d. We would really like to hear from all of you, so if some of you have been rather quiet we may ask you a specific question.

Questions (though wording may differ)

- 1. Tell us your name and what you enjoyed most about being a peer tutor.
- 2. What have you learned from being a Peer Tutor?

- 3. Do you think peer tutoring over the past semester has helped you with your own academic studies? If so, how? (communication skills? Emotional intelligence?)
- 4. What was the best thing we did to support you?
- 5. What kind of strategies were the most useful in your tutoring sessions?
  - a. (What strategies in Learning to Peer Tutor have you tried using to promote your tutees gradually becoming autonomous learners? How was the strategy meant to foster-tutee autonomy?)
- 6. Think back to the August Peer Tutor training, what parts of that training best prepared you for your role as a peer tutor? What other training would be beneficial? Were parts of the training unnecessary?
- 7. Looking back at the Universal Break (UB) training sessions, which were the most useful? Which were the least? What kinds of training would be helpful during the semester?
- 8. Are there things that can be done to encourage students to make better use of The Tutoring Centre and the peer tutors?
- 9. Were there any obstacles you faced that made tutoring difficult? (Noise, tutee behaviour...)
- 10. What was your most successful moment as a tutor?
- 11. What would make being a peer tutor more satisfying and/or enjoyable?
- 12. Is there anything you would like to talk about that we haven't talked about yet?

# Appendix F

# **Tutor Reflective Report**

This report should be completed after you have tutored for 15 hours. Your answer to the first 3 questions should be about 150 words each.

Name:

How many total hours have you tutored in the centre:

What subject(s) do you tutor:

- 1. What is the difference between deep learning and surface learning? In your experiences tutoring, how have you tried to encourage your tutees to take a deep approach to learning?
- 2. What scaffolding strategies have you tried using to promote your tutees to gradually become autonomous learners? How was the strategy meant to foster-tutee autonomy?
- 3. Describe one strength and one weakness you think you have as a peer tutor (about 75 words each).

4. Write down two questions you have about peer tutoring.

Question 1:

Question 2: